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athletically as its peer institutions. He stated that in the Macomb area this would include 
Quincy University, Truman State, and some institutions in Minnesota, and Mr. Bubb does 
not see these as WIU’s peer institutions. He also noted that Great Lakes Athletic Conference 
would probably be the closest Division 2 conference, and he is not sure that their travel is 
less than WIU’s current Summit League Conference travel. Mr. Bubb stated that his 
specialty area is fundraising and corporate sponsorships, and what often gets overlooked in 
these discussions is that it is easier to get donors and corporate sponsors for Division I than 
it is for Division II. He noted that Division II support is not at the same level as what WIU 
currently sees. Mr. Bubb plans over the next few years to try to get back to the level of 
support of which he thinks WIU is worthy.   
 
Senator Carr asked how the transfer portal process works for the incoming school, such as 
whether they have the right of refusal or whether teams must expand to accept interested 
students. Mr. Bubb responded that larger institutions often have a member of their coaching 
stuff assigned to watch the transfer portal on a daily basis; if they need a new basketball 
guard, they watch to see what guards enter the transfer portal and then begin the recruiting 
process. He explained what the transfer portal does is remove the ability of the student-
athlete’s current institution to object to that process. Mr. Bubb stated that, prior to the 
transfer portal, a student-athlete’s current institution rarely objected if they wanted to leave; 
some conferences had rules that student-athletes could not transfer within the same 
conference, but rarely did institutions deny student-athletes the opportunity to transfer. 
 
Senator Bernards observed that Mr. Bubb mentioned that NCAA is reviewing the 
requirements for Division I. He asked what changes WIU needs to make to stay worthy of 
Division I. Mr. Bubb related that this was discussed on a phone call he participated in with 
other athletic directors this morning. As the Executive Director of Development at WIU for 
the past four and a half years, Mr. Bubb followed college athletics closely and thought that 
he was up to date on most things, but he realizes that he had not followed the NCAA 
Transformation Committee. He said this committee is looking at what it takes to maintain a 
Division I membership and what things institutions should be providing as Division I 
programs. Mr. Bubb said there is no question that money drives a lot of this; schools in the 
Power 5 have budgets of $125 to $175 million dollars with which they can provide their 
student-athletes services for mental health, nutrition, career counseling and placement, far 
beyond what WIU can offer with the resources available to Athletics. He noted that the 
NCAA has become much more student-athlete centered right now than at any other time in 
its history. Mr. Bubb stated that the new image and likeness regulations – that student-
athletes can have sponsors directly supporting them – was unheard of ten or 15 years ago 
and was even illegal. Mr. Bubb stated that in today’s discussion with Summit League 
athletic directors, he did not get the impression that any of them think they will no longer be 
able to be Division I, but everyone knows they will have to look at what kinds of services 
they provide to their student-athletes. He noted that these services are ones that help with 
retention and the ability to graduate student-athletes. 
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females. He welcomes any and all suggestions, comments, and questions about Athletics and 
encourages anyone to stop by his office in Western Hall or email him. He is trying to stay 
involved with the campus and community and encourage the same of WIU’s student-
athletes. Mr. Bubb wants to make sure that the Athletics program is seen as part of the 
university just like any other program at WIU. 

 
III.  Reports of Committees and Councils 
 
 A. Senate Nominating Committee 
  (Dave Hunter, Chair) 
 
  1. Faculty Nominations 
 

SENATE COUNCILS AND COMMITTEES 
 

Council on Admission, Graduation, and Academic Standards (CAGAS) 
Mohammad Chowdhury, AFED  replacing Jason Covert  25  B&T 

  
Council on Curricular Programs and Instruction (CCPI) 
Cindy Piletic, RPTA   replacing Feridun Tasdan  Fall 22  At-Large 

 
Council on Writing Instruction in the Disciplines Committee (WID) 
Hong-Da Chin, Music   replacing Jena Gardner  25  FA&C 

 
UNIVERSITY COUNCILS AND COMMITTEES: 

 
(Office of ) Distance Education and Support (ODES) Advisory Committee 
Jennifer Plos, Kinesiology  replacing Chris Bitner  25  E&HS 

 
Senator Hunter explained that the Senate Nominating Committee asks for a waiver of the 
rule that a faculty member cannot serve on more than one Senate council simultaneously for 
their nomination of Cindy Piletic for CCPI. Chair Thompson asked the Senate Recording 
Secretary if this has been done before; Ms. Hamm responded that this rule has been waived 
occasionally in the past. She added that there are only four meetings left for CCPI; Senator 
Carr added that Dr. Piletic has prior experience serving on this council. There were no 
objections to the one-time waiver of this rule, and the slate of candidates was declared 
elected. 

 
B. Council on Curricular Programs and Instruction (CCPI) 
 (Paige Goodwin, Chair) 
 
 1. Curricular Request from the School of Music 
 
  a. Request for New Course 
 
   i. MUS 110, Treble Choir, 1 s.h. 
 

Dr. Goodwin pointed out that this course is open to all students, not just 
Music majors, including members of the community. Chair Thompson 
asked if there are other voice-specific choirs offered at WIU. School of 
Music Director Jeff Brown replied there are currently no others at WIU. He 
observed that, similar to the tradition in high school choirs, these choirs 
would have formerly been known as a women’s choir or a men’s choir, but 
in order to be inclusive and accommodating to nonbinary singers they are 
now known as treble choir or bass choir. He stated that while this course is 
open to the university community and there are hopes of involving Macomb 
area 
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they will have to direct a choir like this. He stated that familiarity with the 
repertoire will be helpful since this is a different kind of ensemble than 
Mixed Voice, for example. Chair Thompson asked if the School of Music 
has plans to offer a Bass Choir class as well; Dr. Brown responded that 
would be great. The hope is that the community can be involved in this 
course, for instance through concurrent enrollment for non-degree seeking 
students, and the School of Music would love to have enough voice parts for 
a lower or bass choir.  
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Assistant Dean Sheffield remarked that there is grant money associated with WIU’s Early 
Childhood Education program, so this is not an unfunded mandate from the state. A portion 
of that grant money is being used to pay for these students to take the early childhood 
teaching test for the first time early in their career at WIU, then use those results as a 
diagnostic to advance these students, with whatever credit hours they have available, into 
Gen Ed courses to address any weaknesses that appear from the early test. Assistant Dean 
Sheffield said this has been quite a bit of work, but he thinks it will be do-able. He told 
senators that WIU’s projected number of students is above previous years’ and higher than 
other universities were willing to predict, and from what he can tell WIU is succeeding 
better than just about any other university that is participating in this process; one private 
university is doing better than WIU in terms of numbers but no state university. Assistant 
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 Senator Carr expressed her appreciation to the School of Education for trying to find a way 
to include Gen Ed. She understands they are constrained by a state law that is very specific 
to this program. Senator Carr serves as the WIU representative to the IBHE Faculty 
Advisory Council and said she heard a lot of discussion about the AAS degree at those 
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Chair Thompson asked if the change would take effect retroactively immediately. Senator Brice 
responded that it would take effect retroactively for all current faculty who have been named as 
Distinguished Faculty Lecturers, once approved by the President. He added that next year’s lecturer, 
History professor Peter Cole, will be named Distinguished University Professor, and on into the 
future. Senator Brice explained this proposal does not change the name of the lecture, which will still 
be referred to as the Distinguished Faculty Lecture; the change is only to the honorific title of the 
faculty member holding the honor.  
 
Senator Hunter asked about the wording on the medallion presented to those receiving this honor. 
Senator Brice responded the medallion currently says Distinguished Faculty Lecturer because that is 
how it was carved, and he does not know the criterion for striking a new medal. Provost Zoghi 
remarked that there are about a dozen already carved. 

 
B. For the Good of the Body – None  

 
Motion: To adjourn (Brice)  
 
The Faculty Senate adjourned at 5:01 p.m. 
 

Julia Albarracin, Senate Secretary 
 

Annette Hamm, Interim Faculty Senate Recording Secretary 


